

Thurston County, Washington

Public Works 9605 Tilley Road S, Suite C Olympia, Washington 98512

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) NO. 034-2024-PW-R001 ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES

Solicitation Documents

RFQ Issuance Date: March 7, 2024

All solicitation documents, including any addenda, are published on the Thurston County website at: https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/RFP-RFQ-RFS-Opportunities.

Submittal Due Date

Statements of Qualifications (SOQs) are due by: 3:00 p.m. PT on April 8, 2024

Submittal Acceptance Location

Sealed Submittals will only be received by:

Thurston County Public Works 9605 Tilley Road S, Suite C Olympia, Washington 98512

Attn: Dawn Ashton

Office Hours: 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday

Phone: 360-867-2300

Pre-submission Conference

There will be no pre-submission conference or site visit for this RFQ.

General information about Thurston County Public Works can be found on the County's website at https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/departments/public-works.

Thurston County reserves the right to reject any and all submittals, cancel this solicitation, and to waive any informalities or irregularities in procedure.

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS NO. 034-2024-PW-R001 ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION	N 1 – C	VERVIEW OF SOLICITATION AND SCHEDULE	3
	1.1	Purpose and Objectives	3
	1.2	Scope of Work	6
	1.3	Procurement Schedule	7
	1.4	Budget and Contract Period	7
	1.5	Pre-submission Conference	7
	1.6	Minimum Qualifications	7
SECTION	N 2 – II	NFORMATION FOR PROPOSERS	8
	2.1	Solicitation Documents	8
	2.2	County Contact and Questions	8
	2.3	Addendum to Solicitation	8
	2.4	Contract Form	9
	2.5	Expenses Incurred	9
	2.6	Offeror Investigations	9
	2.7	Changes after Submission	9
	2.8	Submission Conflicts	9
	2.9	Ex Parte Communications	9
	2.10	Ethics and Conflict of Interest Statement	10
	2.11	Qualification of Proposers	10
	2.12	Business License	10
	2.13	Insurance Requirements	10
	2.14	Interest in More Than One Proposal and Collusion	10
	2.15	Contract Award is in the Best Interest	11
	2.16	Nondiscrimination	11
	2.17	Submissions are public record	11
SECTION	N 3 – S	OQ PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION INSTRUCTIONS	12
	2 1	SOO Submittal Procedures	12

3.2	General Submittal Standards	12
3.3	Submittal Content	13
SECTION 4 -	- EVALUATION AND SELECTION	18
4.1	Initial Screening of Submittals	18
4.2	Evaluation Criteria	18
4.3	Evaluation Process	18
4.4	Selection and Negotiation	18
4.5	Board Approval and Contract Execution	19
SECTION 5 -	- CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS	20
SECTION 6 -	- FORMS	21

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS NO. 034-2024-PW-R001 ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES

SECTION 1 – OVERVIEW OF SOLICITATION AND SCHEDULE

1.1 PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVES

Thurston County, Washington, Public Works Department, (hereafter "County") is requesting Statements of Qualifications (SOQ) from qualified companies interested in providing Engineering and Professional Consulting Services on an on-call basis. It is the County's intent to establish individual on-call Contracts with approximately six to ten companies for engineering and professional consulting services on an "asneeded" or on-call basis as budget allows. The County desires to have on-call Contracts with several companies in order to quickly obtain engineering and professional services for design, construction, and other project and program support functions related to public facilities. These Contracts are intended primarily to support the Public Works Department.

The County is responsible for maintaining over 1,026 miles of road, 150 bridges, 3,000 culverts, and numerous stormwater treatment facilities; operating three water utilities, four sewer utilities, a solid waste transfer station, a closed landfill, two drop-box facilities, stewards of 2,645 acres of park lands and 56 mile of trails, and multiple campus sites; and providing general public works services to the residents of unincorporated Thurston County. Although no specific projects have been identified at this time, anticipated projects are identified in the following planning documents:

 Thurston County Capital Facilities Plan (CFP) and Capital Improvement Program, which can be viewed at | Thurston County (thurstoncountywa.gov)

As projects are developed, the County anticipates needing qualified and experienced companies to provide expert support in one or more of the following eight **Service Categories**:

1. Bridge Design and Construction

- a) Engineering services related to the design and construction of bridges including preplanning; structural design; scope and specification preparation; cost estimating; bid support; and construction administration, inspection, and oversight.
- b) Professional services related to bridge condition assessment, evaluation, and inspection by a Washington State Department of Transportation certified bridge inspector.
- c) Professional surveying services including but not limited to construction surveying and staking; right-of-way and boundary surveying and staking to include monumentation; topographic mapping and processing of mapped data; collection of vertical and horizontal data for GIS.

2. Construction Contract Management

 a) Professional services related to construction contract management services including materials approval, plans and specification compliance, inspections, documentation of daily work completed by contractors, documentation of prevailing wage and other compliance requirements, leading construction meetings, completing project closeout, creating record drawings, and other associated tasks related to management and oversight of construction projects.

3. Environmental Consulting (General)

- a) Professional services primarily related to development including preparation of environmental permits, plans, studies, and reports; performance of investigations and evaluations; and regulatory support primarily in the areas of critical habitat, NEPA/SEPA, endangered species, and cultural/historical investigations.
- b) Professional services related to outreach and public process support to include planning, organization, coordination, and meeting and event staffing.
- c) Professional services related to geographic information system (GIS) planning, data collection, and support.
- d) Professional surveying services including but not limited to construction surveying and staking; right-of-way and boundary surveying and staking to include monumentation; topographic mapping and processing of mapped data; collection of vertical and horizontal data for GIS.

4. Geotechnical

- a) Engineering studies in support of design and construction including bridges, roads, stormwater, parks facilities and structures.
- b) Engineering services related to landslides and other hazardous soil conditions.
- c) Professional surveying services including but not limited to construction surveying and staking; right-of-way and boundary surveying and staking to include monumentation; topographic mapping and processing of mapped data; collection of vertical and horizontal data for GIS.

5. Solid Waste Facilities

- a) Engineering services related to evaluation, design or re-design, repair, and construction of solid waste transfer stations, closed landfills, and drop-box facilities.
- b) Engineering services related to assessment, design or re-design, repair, and construction of environmental systems at closed landfills including gas, leachate, and groundwater, as well as signal and data transmission from such systems.
- c) Professional services related to monitoring, sample collection, and laboratory analysis of groundwater at closed landfills, as well as report writing in accordance with State solid waste regulations.
- d) Professional services related to mechanical, engineering and plumbing of solid waste facilities.
- e) Professional services related to solid waste planning, permitting, facility capacity studies, traffic studies, signage, waste audits, and rate studies.

6. Stormwater

- a) Engineering services related to evaluation, design or re-design, construction, and retrofit of stormwater systems.
- b) Professional services related to stormwater planning, permitting, National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) compliance, inspection, and monitoring.
- c) Professional surveying services including but not limited to construction surveying and staking; right-of-way and boundary surveying and staking to include monumentation; topographic mapping and processing of mapped data; collection of vertical and horizontal data for GIS.

7. Traffic/Transportation

- Engineering services related to design and construction of roads, trails, parking lots, and right-of-way improvements including pre-planning; design; scope and specification preparation; cost estimating; bid support; and construction administration, inspection, and oversight.
- b) Engineering services related to analysis and design of signals and illumination.
- c) Engineering services related to timing, programming, and operation of traffic signal systems.
- d) Engineering services related to traffic studies, non-motorized studies, alternative analysis, and traffic modeling.
- e) Engineering services related to safety studies such as system-wide screening, spot analysis, and safety data collection.
- f) Professional services related to traffic counts and other non-engineering transportation-related work.
- g) Professional surveying services including but not limited to construction surveying and staking; right-of-way and boundary surveying and staking to include monumentation; topographic mapping and processing of mapped data; collection of vertical and horizontal data for GIS.

8. Water and Sewer Utilities

- a) Engineering services related to evaluation, design or re-design, and construction of water and sewer utilities including distribution, treatment, storage, and groundwater source supplied water systems; reclaimed water planning and design; wastewater treatment plants, STEP, vacuum, and gravity sewer collection systems; large on-site septic systems and individual septic systems; and biosolids management.
- b) Engineering services related to operations of water and sewer systems and regulatory compliance.
- c) Professional services related to planning, permitting, assessment, and inspection of water and sewer utilities, as well as on-site septic system location verification.
- d) Professional surveying services including but not limited to construction surveying and staking; right-of-way and boundary surveying and staking to include monumentation;

topographic mapping and processing of mapped data; collection of vertical and horizontal data for GIS.

Companies with expertise and experience in one or more of these eight Service Categories are invited to respond to this solicitation. Proposers must identify the specific Service Categories for which they want to provide services in accordance with the submittal requirements in Section 3 of this solicitation. It is the County's intent to select at least one company for each Service Category; however, the County may award two or more Service Categories to a single company. Selected companies will be required to enter into an on-call Contract with the County for the specified Service Categories. The actual number of Contracts awarded will depend on the number and quality of the submittals received.

1.2 SCOPE OF WORK

All Contracts awarded under this RFQ will be between the County and the selected companies (hereafter referred to separately as the "Consultant"). The engineering and professional services provided by the Consultant under the on-call Contract may include one or more of the following services:

- A. Planning, design, peer review, analysis, assessment, evaluation, investigation, development of recommendations, scope and specification preparation, cost estimating, bid support, permitting, surveying, construction administration, field inspection, monitoring, and oversight;
- B. Preparing procedures, plans, studies, reports, code amendments, correspondence, and meeting notes;
- C. Inspection, sample collection, and field and/or laboratory testing of various construction materials and environmental samples, as well as associated documentation and report writing.
- D. Public outreach including preparing and participating in briefings to staff, citizens, and elected officials, as well as organizing, coordinating, and staffing public meetings;
- E. Coordinating with regulatory agencies, other County departments, consultants, and contractors;
- F. Professional involvement throughout all phases of the project; and
- G. Other types of engineering and professional services requested by the County that are consistent with the intent of this RFQ.

The Consultant will be required to respond to task order requests from the County for specific work under the on-call Contract as the need arises. In response to each task order request, the Consultant will prepare, in the format specified by the County, a detailed scope of work, project schedule, fee structure, and budget for the County's review and approval. The County will authorize services through issuance of individual task orders that will define in detail the final scope, schedule, fee structure, and budget for the work as agreed to between the County and the Consultant. The Consultant shall be responsible for performing all work as described in the task orders issued under the on-call Contract, and all individuals and entities performing the work shall have the appropriate licenses, certifications, accreditations, and/or credentials that demonstrate competency for that work. The need for a professional engineer's stamp shall be as specified in the individual task order.

1.3 PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE

Following is the procurement schedule for this RFQ. The dates shown below are estimated, are provided for information only, and subject to change at the sole discretion of the County.

03/07/2024	Date issued
03/22/2024	Pre-submission Questions due, in writing, not later than 3:00 p.m. PT
04/08/2024	Submittals due not later than 3:00 p.m. PT
*04/22/2024	Complete evaluation of submittals
*04/24/2024	Interviews, if deemed necessary
*05/16/2024	Begin Contract negotiations
*07/01/2024	Contract awards

1.4 BUDGET AND CONTRACT PERIOD

The County anticipates that each on-call Contract will be for an initial two-year term with three (3) one-year renewal options, and the value of each Contract will range between \$50,000 and \$1,000,000. Projects authorized under the on-call Contracts may be funded all or in part by general funds, enterprise funds, and/or state grants. No federally funded projects will be issued under the on-call consulting Contracts. There is no guarantee of work under these Contracts and there is no minimum order amount for individual task orders. In addition, the County reserves the right to solicit separate Contracts for specific projects at its sole discretion.

1.5 PRE-SUBMISSION CONFERENCE

The County does not intend to hold a pre-submission conference for this RFQ. Additional information about Public Works and the department's projects can be found on the County's website at https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/departments/public-works

1.6 MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

Following are the minimum qualifications and licensing requirements that proposing companies must meet in order to submit a response to this RFQ. Submittals must clearly show compliance to these minimum qualifications. Submittals that are not clearly responsive to these minimum qualifications shall be rejected by the County without further consideration.

- A. The proposing company shall have been in business for a minimum of five years from the date of issuance of this RFQ.
- B. The designated Project Manager shall be a permanent, full-time employee of the proposing company and have a minimum of five (5) years of experience, either with the proposing company or other company, managing and providing similar services to those requested under this solicitation.

SECTION 2 – INFORMATION FOR PROPOSERS

This section provides information and instructions for Proposers responding to this solicitation. The County reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to reject the submittal of any Proposer that fails to comply with the instructions outlined herein.

2.1 SOLICITATION DOCUMENTS

All solicitation documents, including any addenda, are published on the Thurston County website at: https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/RFP-RFQ-RFS-Opportunities. Interested companies are responsible for monitoring the website and downloading documents.

2.2 COUNTY CONTACT AND QUESTIONS

It is the responsibility of the Proposer to examine the RFQ and, as necessary, seek clarification. The single point of contact for this solicitation is:

Dawn Ashton Thurston County Public Works 9605 Tilley Road S, Suite C Olympia, Washington 98512

Email: dawn.ashton@co.thurston.wa.us

Proposers are prohibited from contacting County staff other than the single point of contact for this RFQ as identified above.

All questions related to this solicitation must be submitted in writing via email to the contact person identified above no later than the due date specified in the procurement schedule specified in Section 1.3. The subject line of the email must state the following: "RFQ No. 034-2024-PW-R001 Questions." Questions should be succinct and must include the submitter's name, title, company name, company address, and email address. Questions should reference the applicable section and/or page number.

Material questions received by the deadline specified in Section 1.3 of this RFQ will be answered in writing in the form of an addendum and posted to the Thurston County Website within three business days after the deadline for questions. The County will accept questions related to this solicitation only by email and only to the contact person identified above. No verbal answers to questions by County personnel will be binding on the County.

2.3 ADDENDUM TO SOLICITATION

If any questions or responses require revisions to this solicitation as it was originally published, such revisions will be made by formal addendum issued by the County and shall become part of this solicitation. Proposers are cautioned that any written, electronic, or oral representations made by any County representative or other person that appear to change materially any portion of the solicitation shall not be relied upon unless subsequently ratified by a written addendum to this solicitation issued by the County. This solicitation and any subsequent addenda will be posted on the Thurston County RFP/RFQ/RFS Opportunities website. It is the sole responsibility of each proposer to ensure they have obtained all addenda to this solicitation prior to submitting a SOQ. Submittals that do not reflect information in issued addenda may be rejected by the County as nonresponsive.

2.4 CONTRACT FORM

This solicitation includes a sample of the County's standard On-Call Engineering and Professional Consulting Services Contract referenced as Attachment 3 in Section 5 in order to allow Proposers an opportunity to review the terms and conditions. A submittal in response to this solicitation shall constitute acknowledgement that the Proposer has thoroughly examined and is familiar with this standard Contract. Proposers must include and clearly detail any exceptions, revisions, or additions to these Contract terms and conditions in their submittal. The County shall negotiate with the successful Proposer only those exceptions, revisions, or additions to the standard Contract terms and conditions that were identified in the Proposer's original submittal; however, the County does not guarantee its acceptance of any such exceptions, revisions, or additions noted by a Proposer.

2.5 EXPENSES INCURRED

The County will not be responsible for any costs associated with participation in this RFQ to include, but not limited to, preparation, submission, or presentation; interviews, if held; negotiation process; and Contract execution. All expenses related to the SOQ/proposal submission are entirely the sole responsibility of the Proposer.

2.6 OFFEROR INVESTIGATIONS

Each Proposer is responsible for having determined the accuracy and/or completeness of the solicitation documents upon which it relied in making its submittal, and has an affirmative obligation to notify the County's contact person for this solicitation immediately upon discovery of an apparent or suspected inaccuracy, error in, or omission of any pages, drawings, sections, or addenda whose omission from the documents was apparent from a reference or page numbering or other indication in the solicitation documents.

Prior to responding to this solicitation, each Proposer shall make all investigations and examinations necessary to ascertain all conditions and requirements affecting the full performance of the Contract and to verify any representations made by the County that the Proposer will rely upon.

2.7 CHANGES AFTER SUBMISSION

Prior to the due date and time, a Proposer may make changes to its submittal through a written request to the County single point of contact for this solicitation, who shall allow the Proposer to withdraw its sealed submittal for purposes of revising and resubmitting in accordance with the submission instructions outlined herein. No changes or resubmissions will be allowed after the solicitation due date.

2.8 SUBMISSION CONFLICTS

Each Proposer is responsible for ensuring the accuracy and completeness of its submission. In the event of any conflicts in content between the original, copies, and the electronic versions of the submittal, the original submittal shall prevail.

2.9 EX PARTE COMMUNICATIONS

All Proposers shall conduct themselves with professional integrity and refrain from lobbying activities as described herein. During the procurement process, commencing with the issuance of this solicitation and continuing until the Contract award, no employee, member, agent, vendor, advisor, or consultant of any Proposer shall have ex parte communications, directly or indirectly, regarding this solicitation and

procurement process with any employee, representative, or elected official of the County involved in this solicitation and/or procurement, except for communications expressly permitted by this solicitation. Any verified allegation of engagement in such prohibited communications or attempts to unduly influence the selection process may result, at the sole discretion of the County, in the disqualification of the Proposer from this procurement process.

2.10 ETHICS AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

Proposers shall not directly or indirectly offer anything of value, including promotional items, to any County employee or official involved in this solicitation and subsequent procurement process. In addition, a Proposer shall not have any business interests or a close family or domestic relationship with any County employee or official who is, or will be, involved in this solicitation process and subsequent Contract award, including but not limited to: receiving or evaluating submittals; selecting or negotiating with Proposers; or drafting, signing, or administering the Contract(s).

2.11 QUALIFICATION OF PROPOSERS

Each Proposer may be required, before the award of any Contract, to show to the complete satisfaction of the County that it has the necessary facilities, ability, insurance, and financial resources to comply with the Contract and furnish the services, materials, or goods specified herein in a satisfactory manner. Each Proposer may also be required to provide history and references that will enable the County to be satisfied as to the Proposer's qualifications. Failure to meet the aforementioned requirements may cause the County, at its sole discretion, to reject a Proposer's submittal.

2.12 BUSINESS LICENSE

Evidence of current license to do business in the State of Washington is not required at the time of submittal but shall be required of any company engaged with the County in negotiations and prior to Contract execution. If the State of Washington has exempted the company from state licensing (e.g., the company does not have a physical presence in the state), then proof of such exemption shall be required.

2.13 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

Prior to responding to this solicitation, interested companies should ensure that they can provide the insurance coverage requirements specified in the Contract document included in Section 5 of this solicitation. Formal proof of insurance shall be required during negotiations with the apparent successful Proposer(s) and prior to Contract execution. Proposers may also elect to provide insurance documents within their submittal.

2.14 INTEREST IN MORE THAN ONE PROPOSAL AND COLLUSION

More than one submittal received in response to this solicitation from an individual, company, partnership, corporation, affiliate, or association under the same or different names will be rejected. Any or all submittals may be rejected if reasonable grounds exist for believing that collusion exists among any Proposers. Proposers rejected under the above provisions may be disqualified if they respond to a re-solicitation for the same work.

2.15 CONTRACT AWARD IS IN THE BEST INTEREST

The County reserves the right to accept or reject submittals, to waive any informalities or irregularities therein, and to contract as the best interests of the County may require in order to obtain the services that best meet the needs of the County, as described in this solicitation. The County reserves the right to negotiate the modification of terms and conditions with the Proposer(s) that offers the best value to the County in conjunction with the evaluation criteria contained herein prior to the execution of a Contract in order to ensure a Contract that is satisfactory to the County.

2.16 NONDISCRIMINATION

Thurston County hereby notifies all Proposers that it will affirmatively ensure that all will be afforded full opportunity to submit SOQs in response to this solicitation and will not be discriminated against because of race, color, creed, ethnicity, religion, national origin, age, sex, marital status, veteran or military status, sexual orientation or the presence of any disability. Implementation of this policy shall be consistent with RCW 49.60.400.

2.17 SUBMISSIONS ARE PUBLIC RECORD

If your submission contains information considered to be exempt from the Public Records Act, Section 42.56 Revised Code of Washington (RCW), those items must be clearly marked as such and may be returned to you upon request once Contract award has been determined.

SECTION 3 – SOQ PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION INSTRUCTIONS

This Section provides the requirements for the organization and content of the SOQ. Submittal contents shall be assembled, identified, and arranged as specified below. Failure to include any of the requested contents and arrange the contents in the order specified may be cause for rejection of the submittal as nonresponsive. However, the County reserves the right to waive minor informalities and irregularities in the format of the SOQ submittal at its sole discretion. All documents and electronic media submitted to the County pursuant to this solicitation shall, upon receipt by the County, become the property of the County.

3.1 SOQ SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

Proposer shall submit to the County in a sealed envelope/package that is clearly marked with the RFQ Number, RFQ Title, and Name of the Proposer:

 One (1) electronic copy of the complete submittal in PDF format on a USB flash drive in Adobe Acrobat[™] format Version 7.0 or higher. If multiple flash drives are used, proposer shall label the content on each disk/drive.

Submittals must be received by the County not later than 3:00 p.m. Pacific time (PT) on April 08, 2024.

Sealed submittals must be delivered via certified mail, express delivery, or courier to:

Thurston County Public Works 9605 Tilley Road S, Suite C Olympia, Washington 98512

Attn: Dawn Ashton

Reception Desk Hours: 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday

Phone: 360-867-2300

Submissions sent by fax or email will not be accepted.

3.2 GENERAL SUBMITTAL STANDARDS

All submittals in response to this solicitation shall meet the following guidelines.

- A. Submittals must be received by the County at the location and by the date and time specified in Section 3.1 of this solicitation, except as revised by addendum. Proposers are responsible for ensuring that their submittal arrives at the specified County location by the deadline. The County will not be responsible for any delivery errors. Late submittals will not be accepted or considered and will be returned unopened.
- B. Format: Page Size will be 8-1/2" X 11" with at least ½" margins all around, unless otherwise stated elsewhere in the contents below. Typeface should be Times New Roman 12 or equivalent. Narratives shall be single spaced. All text shall be legible and easily read. Propriety statements, security markings, and page numbers should fall within the defined margin areas.
- C. All pages of the submittal are to be numbered sequentially. Proposers shall adhere to the maximum page counts for the contents indicated below. SOQ submittal cover, table of contents, tabs, forms, and any other attachments that are required content are not limited as

- to the number of pages but must not be excessive and must be directly related to the specific content requested.
- D. Unnecessary attachments or documents not specifically asked for in this solicitation should be avoided. Elaborate or expensive artwork or other visual presentation beyond those sufficient to present a complete and effective response to this solicitation are neither necessary nor desired.

3.3 SUBMITTAL CONTENT

Submittals shall be assembled in accordance with the format specified below and in the order specified. Failure on the part of the Proposer to clearly and completely provide all the content and information requested below may result in the County's rejection of the submittal as nonresponsive. However, the County reserves the right to waive minor informalities and irregularities in the format of a submittal at its sole discretion.

THE REQUIRED SUBMITTAL CONTENTS AND ORDER OF THE CONTENTS FOR THE SOQ SHALL BE AS FOLLOWS.

SOQ Cover Pages

The front cover should contain graphics and text limited to: Company Logo, RFQ number; RFQ name; submittal date; Proposer's name and business address, email address, telephone number, web address, and contact person's name. The back cover should be entirely blank to indicate the end of the SOQ.

Submittal Form

Include one (1) fully executed copy of the **Submittal Form** referenced as Attachment 1 in Section 6 – FORMS of this solicitation. The executed original of the Submittal Form shall have an original longhand signature in blue ink. Failure to include a fully completed Submittal Form using the form provided in this solicitation shall be cause for rejection of the entire submittal. The Submittal Form must be signed by a person authorized to legally bind the Proposer.

Service Category Form

Include a completed **Service Category Form** referenced as Attachment 2 in Section 6 - FORMS of this solicitation. Proposers shall indicate on the form, those Service Categories (as described in Section 1.1) for which they are submitting qualifications. Proposers may submit qualifications for one or all eight of the Service Categories, or any combination thereof.

TABBED SECTION #1: Minimum Qualifications Summary

Provide a single page that clearly lists each of the Minimum Qualifications in Section 1.6 of this solicitation and provide a detailed statement as to how the Proposer meets each requirement. The County's determination as to whether a Proposer meets the Minimum Qualifications shall be made from this submittal page.

TABBED SECTION #2: Contract Terms and Conditions

Include a single page with a statement as to whether or not the Proposer accepts, or has exceptions, revisions, or additions to, the standard On-Call Engineering and Professional Consulting Services Contract Terms and Conditions referenced as Attachment 3 in Section 5 of this solicitation. The Proposer shall include an explanation as to why such exception, revision, or addition is requested. Failure by the

Proposer to identify an exception, revision, or addition waives any later objections by the Proposer to the standard Contract terms and conditions provided herein. It will be up to the discretion of the County whether or not to accept changes to the standard Contract terms and conditions.

TABBED SECTION #3: Company's Qualifications, Experience, and References

Include the following information in this section, which shall not exceed four (4) pages total.

A. General Information

Provide a brief narrative with general information about the company, including:

- A description and history of the company including general expertise and experience.
- Identify the company's primary office that will be providing services under the on-call Contract;
- A list of current applicable licenses, certifications, accreditations, and/or credentials for the company's employees or other entities (e.g., subcontractor, laboratory) that demonstrate competency for the work that will be performed under the Contract; and
- A concise summary of the company's general capabilities, qualifications, and experience in providing similar engineering and/or professional consulting services to government and/or public agencies.

B. Government and/or Public Agency Experience

List the company's previous government and/or public agency experience with on-call Contracts and if none, state so.

C. Project Management

Describe the company's approach to project management for complex projects including communication methods, quality control methods, and budget controls.

D. Project Experience

List at least three (3) projects completed by the company within the past five (5) years that are similar to the services requested in this solicitation. For each project listed, provide: a brief description, the names of the project manager and key personnel, project start and end dates, initial budget and final cost, and client name and contact information.

E. References

Provide a list of references consisting of at least three (3) clients to which the company has provided services within the last seven (7) years. For each client listed, identify the specific services provided and the inclusive dates for provision of services (i.e., Contract period). Also provide for each client listed, a valid contact name to be used as a reference, company and department name, title, full mailing address, email, and telephone number. Note that references for government and/or public agencies are preferred.

IMPORTANT NOTE: Proposers may submit qualifications for one or all eight Service Categories listed in Section 1.1 of this RFQ, or any combination thereof. However, each of the eight Service Categories must be tabbed in the submittal as separate Section Nos. 4 through 11 as specified below. For ease of evaluation by the County, Proposers must provide ALL the information requested below for each Service Category and may not reference or rely upon information provided in other Sections of the SOQ, even if that information is the same.

TABBED SECTION #4: Service Category—Bridge Design and Construction

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Bridge Design and Construction."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the following information, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

- A. Provide a concise narrative of the company's capabilities, qualifications, and experience in providing the services requested under the Service Category in Section 1.1 of this RFQ.
- B. List the physical address of the company's office location(s) that will be used to perform the majority of work under the Service Category. Indicate the vehicle travel time and distance in miles from each office location listed to 9605 Tilley Road S., Olympia, Washington 98512.
- C. Identify the company's Project Manager (PM) that will be assigned to this Service Category and provide the following information:
 - Qualifications—Provide PMs name and title; name of company where currently employed
 and number of years with that company; total years of related work experience; and
 address of their primary work location/office. List their personal credentials, general work
 experience, and any certifications and licenses to perform the work.
 - General Experience—Indicate whether the Project Manager has experience providing services to government and/or public agencies. Provide a narrative of the specific experience that the Project Manager has in managing and coordinating multidisciplinary teams including coordinating multiple staff and projects, controlling costs, and ensuring timely high-quality deliverables.
 - Project Experience—Provide detailed descriptions of at least three (3) projects directly
 managed by the identified Project Manager within the past five (5) years that are similar to
 the services requested in this solicitation.
 - References—Provide names and valid contact information for at least three (3)
 professional client references that have worked directly with the Project Manager within
 the past seven (7) years and are familiar with the PM's work.

Note: It is expected the Project Manager proposed under this solicitation will serve as the main point of contact for management of the Contract and task orders. Any substitute or change in staff for the Project Manager position requires submission of the new PM's resume for approval by Thurston County. It expected the new PM will have equal to or greater qualifications as the Project Manager proposed under this solicitation.

- D. Identify the key personnel, other than the Project Manager, which will be assigned to the work performed under the Service Category. Note that key personnel are those that will be performing the majority of the work and may also include the direct supervisor of the personnel performing the work. For each key person, include their name and title; name of company where currently employed and number of years with that company; total years of related work experience; address of their primary work location/office; personal credentials and any current certifications and licenses that demonstrate competency to perform the work; and related work experience including specific projects.
- E. List any other entities (e.g., subcontractor, laboratory) that will be performing work under the Service Category, as well as current applicable licenses, certifications, accreditations, and/or credentials that demonstrate competency for the work that will be performed.
- F. List at least three (3) projects completed by the company within the past five (5) years that are similar to the services requested under the Service Category. For each project listed, provide: a brief description, the names of the project manager and key personnel, project start and end dates, initial budget and final cost, and client name and contact information. Note that it is preferable that the list includes projects that include work performed by the key personnel and/or Project Manager identified above.

TABBED SECTION #5: Service Category–Construction Contract Management

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category—Construction Contract Management."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

TABBED SECTION #6: Service Category—Environmental Consulting (General)

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Environmental Consulting (General)."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

TABBED SECTION #7: Service Category-Geotechnical

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Geotechnical."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

TABBED SECTION #8: Service Category–Solid Waste Facilities

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Solid Waste Facilities."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

TABBED SECTION #9: Service Category-Stormwater

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Stormwater."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

TABBED SECTION #10: Service Category—Traffic/Transportation

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Traffic/Transportation."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

TABBED SECTION #11: Service Category–Water and Sewer Utilities

If the Proposer DOES NOT want to provide this service, include this tabbed section with a single page that identifies the name of the company along with the statement, "No submission for Service Category–Water and Sewer Utilities."

OR

If the Proposer DOES want to provide this service, include this tabbed section, identify the name of the company, and submit the information requested in Sections A through F under Tabbed Section #4 above, which shall not exceed eight (8) pages total.

SECTION 4 – EVALUATION AND SELECTION

This Section describes the method the County will use to evaluate SOQs received in response to this solicitation.

4.1 INITIAL SCREENING OF SUBMITTALS

All SOQs will be initially screened for responsiveness and the minimum qualifications outlined in this solicitation. Those submittals that do not clearly meet the minimum qualifications will be considered nonresponsive and will not be further evaluated.

4.2 EVALUATION CRITERIA

The County will evaluate and score the SOQs using the five criteria and point values listed below.

EVALUATION CRITERIA	POINTS
Minimum Qualifications identified in para 1.3 have been met	Go/No Go
Company's Qualifications	20
The qualifications, experience, and ability of the company to provide the services requested in	
this solicitation.	
Key Personnel	25
The qualifications, experience, and ability of the Project Manager and other key personnel to	
provide the services requested in this solicitation.	
Government/Public Agency Experience	25
Previous government and/or public agency work experience including on-call Contract work.	
Past Performance (References)	25
The capability, integrity, and reliability of the company, Project Manager, and key personnel,	
as verified by references and/or as already known to the County	
Sustainability	5
The proximity of the Proposer's primary office location to Thurston County Public Works.	
TOTAL	100
Interview (if held)	100

4.3 EVALUATION PROCESS

The County will evaluate the SOQs according to the evaluation criteria in Section 4.2 and rank the SOQs for each Service Category. At the County's discretion, the top-ranked Proposers may be contacted and asked to submit more detailed or supplementary information and/or invited to participate in interviews. If interviews are held, then the County will conduct a final evaluation of the Proposers based on the criteria listed in Section 4.2 above. Interviews will have a maximum of 100 points. The initial evaluation scores combined with the interview scores will be used to determine the final ranking.

4.4 SELECTION AND NEGOTIATION

The County will select the highest-ranked Proposer for each Service Category based on the criteria and evaluation process outlined above. In the event three or more Proposers have the same final score, the

-18-

County will initiate negotiations with the Proposer who, in the sole opinion of the County, best meets the County's needs as outlined in this solicitation.

The County will ask the selected highest-ranked Proposer to submit a fee schedule. The County will then enter into negotiations with that company to finalize the Contract and the fee schedule. The County reserves the right to negotiate any aspect of the Contract and/or fee schedule for purposes of executing a Contract.

Although the County may open discussions with the highest-ranked proposer, consideration or negotiations resulting in a Contract are not guaranteed. If the County is unsuccessful in negotiating with the selected Proposer or if negotiations do not proceed in a timely fashion, the County reserves the option to terminate negotiations and proceed with the next-highest ranked Proposer, and so on until an agreement is reached with one of the Proposers or the process is terminated.

The County, at its sole discretion, will determine which and how many companies to enter into Contracts with, and each company may be awarded one or multiple Service Categories and/or the County may enter into more than one Contract for a given Service Category.

4.5 BOARD APPROVAL AND CONTRACT EXECUTION

The County will be required to make a recommendation to and obtain approval from the Board of County Commissioners (BoCC) prior to any Contract award.

Once the County has finalized and issued a Contract for signature, the successful consultant must sign the Contract and provide any outstanding documents, including, but not limited to, certificates of insurance and W-9. The County will sign the Contract only upon receipt of all required documents.

SECTION 5 – CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Attachment 3 is a sample of the On-Call Engineering and Professional Consulting Services Contract that will be entered into between Thurston County (the "County") and the successful Proposer (the "Consultant") with incomplete information to be added based upon the final negotiations between the County and the successful Proposer. Proposers who want additional or modified Contract terms must include the requested change(s) in their initial submittal in order for the change(s) to be subsequently considered. Note that any Contract negotiated between the County and a successful Proposer is subject to review by a County attorney and approval by the Board of County Commissioners prior to being submitted to that Proposer for signature and final execution by the County.

SECTION 6 FORMS

The Submittal Form and the Service Category Form, both of which must be completed by the Proposer for inclusion in the submittal, are presented in this section on the following pages.

- **Submittal Form** The one-page Submittal Form must be completed in entirety and executed by a person authorized to legally and contractually bind the Proposer, or the submittal may be rejected by the County. The executed Submittal Form must be included in the submission as directed in Section 3.3 of this solicitation.
- Service Category Form The one-page Service Category Form lists the Service Categories that are described in detail in Section 1.1 of this solicitation. Proposers must indicate on the form, those Service Categories under which they want to provide services. The completed Service Category Form must be included in the submission as directed in Section 3.3 of this solicitation.

ATTACHMENT 1

SUBMITTAL FORM

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) NO. 034-2024-PW-R001 ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES

<u>SEALED</u> SUBMITTALS WILL <u>ONLY</u> BE RECEIVED AT: Thurston County Public Works, 9605 Tilley Road S, Suite C, Olympia, Washington 98512.

SUBMITTALS ARE DUE NOT LATER THAN: 3:00 p.m. PT on April 08, 2024.

THERE WILL BE NO PRE-SUBMITTAL CONFERENCE FOR THIS RFQ.

THE SOLICITATION DOCUMENTS, including any addenda, are published on the Thurston County RFP/RFQ/RFS Opportunities website at https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/RFP-RFQ-RFS-Opportunities

THE UNDERSIGNED UNDERSTANDS AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THE SOLICITATION AND ALL ADDENDA HAVE BEEN EXAMINED PRIOR TO SUBMISSION OF A STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS (SOQ).

THE PROPER FULL LEGAL NAME OF THE COMPANY OR ENTITY RESPONDING TO THIS SOLICITATION MUST BE WRITTEN IN THE SPACE PROVIDED BELOW. THIS SUBMITTAL FORM MUST BE FULLY AND ACCURATELY COMPLETED AND SIGNED BELOW BY A PERSON AUTHORIZED TO LEGALLY AND CONTRACTUALLY BIND THE PROPOSER, OR THE SUBMITTAL MAY BE REJECTED IN ENTIRETY:

AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE				
PRINTED NAME				
TITLE				
COMPANY NAME				
COMPANY ADDRESS				
CITY	STATE	ZIP CODE	_	
PHONE	FAX			
EMAIL			_	
TAX ID NUMBER				
IS THE COMPANY AUTHORIZED TO DO BU				
NAME/TITLE OF COMPANY CONTACT				
CONTACT'S PHONE	CONTACT'S EN			

ATTACHMENT 2 SERVICE CATEGORY FORM

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) NO. 034-2024-PW-R001 ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES

Proposers may submit qualifications for one, all, or any combination of the Service Categories listed in Section 1.1 of this solicitation. Proposers shall indicate on the form below, "yes" for those Service Categories for which they want to provide services and submit qualifications and "no" for all other Service Categories. Note that Proposers must include the appropriate submittal contents as outlined in Section 3.3 for each and every Service Category.

SERVICE CATEGORY (See RFQ Section 1.1 for category details.)	DOES PROPOSER WANT TO PROVIDE SERVICES UNDER CATEGORY?	
	YES	No
Bridge Design and Construction (SOQ tabbed Section #4)		
Construction Contract Management (SOQ tabbed Section #5)		
Environmental Consulting (SOQ tabbed Section #6)		
Geotechnical (SOQ tabbed Section #7)		
Solid Waste Facilities (SOQ tabbed Section #8)		
Stormwater (SOQ tabbed Section #9)		
Traffic/Transportation (SOQ tabbed Section #10)		
Water and Sewer Utilities (SOQ tabbed Section #11)		

Contract #: Click here to enter text.

Effective Date: Click here to enter text.

ATTACHMENT 3

SAMPLE CONTRACT

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) NO. 034-2024-PW-R001

ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES CONTRACT THURSTON COUNTY/CONSULTANT NAME

THIS CONTRACT is entered into in duplicate originals between **THURSTON COUNTY**, a municipal corporation, with its principal offices at 3000 Pacific Ave SE, Olympia, Washington 98501, hereinafter "**COUNTY**," [legal name of CONSULTANT], a [Washington Corporation, Limited Liability Company, Sole Proprietorship, Partnership] located at [physical address of CONSULTANT], hereinafter "**CONSULTANT**," collectively referred to as "parties" and individually as "party."

In consideration of the mutual benefits and covenants contained herein, the parties agree as follows:

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1. DURATION OF CONTRACT

The term of this Contract shall begin on **MM/DD/YYYY** and shall remain in effect through **MM/DD/YYYY** unless renewed or terminated sooner as provided herein.

This Contract is for an initial two-year period and three (3) one-year renewal options. Renewal options will be exercised at the sole discretion of the County through a written Amendment to the Contract. The ultimate completion date of the Contract will be **MM/DD/YYYY** if all renewal options are exercised.

The term of this Contract shall be from the date last executed below through **MM/DD/YYYY** unless renewed or terminated sooner as provided herein.

2. SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE CONSULTANT

The CONSULTANT represents that it is qualified and possesses the necessary expertise, knowledge, training, and skills, and has the necessary licenses and certifications to perform the services set forth in this Contract.

The COUNTY retains the CONSULTANT to perform the following consulting services in connection with [Name of Public Works or Other Project]: [Brief description of services]

- a. A detailed description of the services to be performed by the CONSULTANT is set forth in Exhibit A, attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference.
- b. The CONSULTANT agrees to provide its own labor and materials. Unless otherwise provided for in the Contract, no material, labor, or facilities will be furnished by the COUNTY.

Contract #: Click here to enter text. Effective Date: Click here to enter text.

- c. The CONSULTANT shall perform according to standard industry practice of the work specified by this Contract.
- d. Time is of the essence in the performance of this Contract. The CONSULTANT shall complete its work no later than the Contract termination date and in accordance with the schedule agreed to by the parties. Task Orders issued prior to the Contract completion date with a period of performance that extends beyond the Contract completion date shall be completed in accordance with the agreed upon schedule in the Task Order, but not to exceed two years.
- e. The CONSULTANT shall, from time to time, during the progress of the work, confer with the COUNTY. At the COUNTY'S request, the CONSULTANT shall prepare and present status reports on its work.

3. SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE COUNTY

In order to assist the CONSULTANT in fulfilling its duties under this Contract, the COUNTY may provide information as identified in Exhibit A.

4. CONTRACT REPRESENTATIVES

a. For CONSULTANT:

Each party to this Contract shall have a contract representative. Each party may change its representative upon providing written notice to the other party. The parties' representatives are as follows:

Nan	ne of Representative:
Title	
Mail	ing Address:
City	, State and Zip Code:
	phone Number:
	ail Address:
b. For C	COUNTY:
Nan	ne of Representative:
Title	:
	ing Address:
	State and Zip Code:
_	phone Number:
	ail Address:

5. COMPENSATION

- a. The maximum total amount payable by the County to the Consultant under this contract shall not exceed \$[CONTRACT AMOUNT], unless otherwise amended.
- b. For the services performed hereunder, the CONSULTANT shall be paid as set forth in Exhibit B, Rate Schedule attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference.
- c. An adjustment in the Consultant's billing rates will be allowed at the time the option years are exercised and a new rate schedule will be incorporated into the contract in June of each option year. There will be no rate adjustments during the two-year initial period.
- (1) Direct labor costs or hourly personnel costs shall be limited to the percentage change in the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers for Seattle-Tacoma-Bellevue Metropolitan Statistical Area (CPI-U) for the 12-month period from (Apr to Apr). However, the maximum adjustment shall not exceed 8% in any year. Adjustments not taken in one year cannot be added to the adjustment for a subsequent year.
- (2) Indirect Cost Rates (ICR)/Overhead will be based on the Consultant's most recent audit. Thurston County will accept audited ICRs approved by Washington State Department of Transportation or other recognized and valid auditor.
- (3) Profit will be negotiated for each Task Order based on complexity and risk but shall not exceed 15%.
- c. The CONSULTANT may submit invoices, as applicable, in accordance with Exhibit B for payment of completed work during the billing period. The COUNTY shall pay the CONSULTANT for services rendered in the month following the actual delivery of the work and will remit payment within thirty days from the date of receipt of invoice.
- d. No payment shall be made for any work performed by the CONSULTANT, except for work identified and set forth in this Contract. The CONSULTANT shall not be paid for services rendered under this Contract unless and until they have been performed to the satisfaction of the COUNTY. Unless otherwise provided for in this Contract, the CONSULTANT will not be paid for any invoices presented for payment prior to the execution of the Contract or after its termination.
- e. In the event the CONSULTANT has failed to perform any obligation under this Contract and such failure has not been cured within ten days following notice from the COUNTY, then the COUNTY may, in its sole discretion, upon written notice to the CONSULTANT, withhold any and all monies due and payable to the CONSULTANT, without penalty until such failure to perform is cured or otherwise adjudicated.

6. <u>AMENDMENTS AND CHANGES IN WORK</u>

- a. In the event of any errors or omissions by the CONSULTANT in the performance of any work required under this Contract, the CONSULTANT shall make any and all necessary corrections without additional compensation. All work submitted by the CONSULTANT shall be certified by the CONSULTANT and checked for errors and omissions. The CONSULTANT shall be responsible for the accuracy of the work, even if the work is accepted by the COUNTY.
- b. No amendment, modification or renewal shall be made to this Contract unless set forth in a written Contract Amendment, signed by an authorized representative of each party.

Work under a Contract Amendment shall not proceed until the Contract Amendment is duly executed by the COUNTY.

7. HOLD HARMLESS AND INDEMNIFICATION

- a. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the CONSULTANT agrees to indemnify, defend and hold the COUNTY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers, harmless from and against any and all "Claims" by any and all persons or entities which are (1) caused in whole or in part by any act or omission, negligent or otherwise, of the CONSULTANT, its employees, former employees, agents, representatives, volunteers, partners, shareholders, subcontractors in any tier or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, or (2) directly or indirectly arise out of, result from, or are connected with the performance or the failure to perform under this Contract. This indemnification obligation of the CONSULTANT shall not apply in the limited circumstance where the Claims are caused by the sole negligence of the COUNTY. In the event of the concurrent negligence of the CONSULTANT, its subcontractors, employees or agents, and the COUNTY, its employees or agents, this indemnification obligation of the CONSULTANT shall be valid and enforceable only to the extent of the negligence of the CONSULTANT, or the negligence of its subcontractors, employees and agents. "Claims" shall include, but not be limited to, claims, demands, actions, suits, liabilities, losses, damages, judgments, and expenses, including without limitation court and appeal costs, alternative dispute resolution costs, attorneys' fees, and expert witnesses fees and costs, of any nature whatsoever, and assertions that information supplied or used by the CONSULTANT or subcontractors in any tier violates or infringes any patent, proprietary information, copyright, trademark, trade name, service mark or otherwise results in an unfair trade practice.
- b. The hold harmless and indemnification obligation under this Section shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for the CONSULTANT or subcontractor in any tier under the Washington State Industrial Insurance Act, Title 51 RCW, or by application of any other workers' compensation act, disability benefit act, or other employee benefit act, it being clearly agreed and understood by the parties hereto that the CONSULTANT expressly waives any immunity the CONSULTANT might have had under such acts. By executing the Contract, the CONSULTANT acknowledges that the foregoing waiver has been mutually negotiated by the parties. The CONSULTANT shall similarly require that each subcontractor it retains in connection with this Contract comply with the terms of this subsection, waive any immunity granted under Title 51 RCW, and assume all liability for actions brought by employees of the subcontractor.
- c. The CONSULTANT'S hold harmless and indemnification obligations hereunder shall include, but are not limited to, investigating, adjusting and defending all Claims.
- d. In the event the CONSULTANT enters into subcontracts to the extent allowed under this Contract, the CONSULTANT 'S subcontractors in any tier shall indemnify the COUNTY on a basis equal to or exceeding the CONSULTANT'S indemnity obligations to the COUNTY.

8. THIRD PARTY CLAIMS HANDLING

a. A party seeking indemnification for a Claim ("Indemnified Party") shall promptly notify the other party from whom indemnification is sought ("Indemnifying Party") in writing of any

Claim asserted against it. The notice shall include a copy of the Claim, and any summons, process, pleading or notice issued in any lawsuit or Claim.

- b. The Indemnifying Party reserves the right to control the investigation, trial and defense of the Claim and any lawsuit, action (including all negotiations to effect settlement), and appeal arising from it and employ or engage attorneys of its own choice.
- c. The Indemnified Party may, at its sole cost, participate in the investigation, trial and defense of the lawsuit or action and any appeal without waiving the Indemnifying Party's obligations under this Contract.
- d. The parties, their officers, employees, agents, and representatives shall fully cooperate in the defense of the Claim or lawsuit and shall provide one another all available information concerning the Claim.

9. INSURANCE

1. CONSULTANT shall provide evidence of:

- a. **Commercial General Liability Insurance** using Insurance Services Office "Commercial General Liability" policy form CG 00 01, with an edition date prior to 2004, or the exact equivalent. Coverage for an additional insured shall not be limited to its vicarious liability. The insurance policy must cover defense costs without affecting limits available for third party liability payments as required herein. Limits shall be no less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence for all covered losses and no less than \$2,000,000 general aggregate. Coverage must include employer's liability limits of no less than \$1,000,000 per accident for all covered losses.
 - i. CONSULTANT agrees to endorse third party liability coverage required herein to include the COUNTY, its officials, employees and agents, as additional insureds using ISO endorsement CG 20 10 with an edition date prior to 2004. To the extent this Contract involves construction, ISO endorsement 20 37 is also required.
 - ii. The policy shall apply separately to each insured against whom a claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability.
- b. **Workers' Compensation.** CONSULTANT shall maintain coverage as required by Title 51 RCW and shall provide evidence of coverage or exemption to the Thurston County Risk Management Division upon request. CONSULTANT domiciled out of state shall maintain coverage under applicable workers' compensation law and provide proof of coverage on a state-approved form.
- c. Business Auto Coverage on ISO Business Auto Coverage form CA 00 01 including owned, non-owned and hired autos, or the exact equivalent. Limits shall be no less than \$1,000,000 per accident, combined single limit. If CONSULTANT owns no vehicles, this requirement may be satisfied by a non-owned auto endorsement to the general liability policy described above. If CONSULTANT or CONSULTANT'S employees will use personal autos in any way on this project, CONSULTANT shall obtain evidence of personal auto liability coverage for each such person.

Contract #: Click here to enter text. Effective Date: Click here to enter text.

d. Excess or Umbrella Liability Insurance (Over Primary), if used to meet limit requirements, shall provide coverage at least as broad as specified for the underlying coverages. Such policy or policies shall include as insureds those covered by the underlying policies, including additional insureds. Coverage shall be "pay on behalf", with defense costs payable in addition to policy limits. There shall be no cross liability exclusion precluding coverage for claims or suits by one insured against another. Coverage shall be applicable to COUNTY for injury to employees of CONSULTANT, subcontractors or others involved in the performance of services under this Contract. The scope of coverage provided is subject to approval by the COUNTY following receipt of proof of insurance as required herein.

- e. **Professional Legal Liability** on a policy form appropriate to CONSULTANT'S profession. Limits shall be no less than \$1,000,000 per claim. Coverage shall not exclude bodily injury or property damage. Coverage shall not exclude hazards related to the work rendered as part of the Contract or within the scope of the CONSULTANT'S services as defined by this Contract including testing, monitoring, measuring operations, or laboratory analysis where such services are rendered as part of the Contract.
- f. Liability insurance with equivalent coverage as required in subsections (a) and (c) through (e) obtained by a CONSULTANT who is a government entity through a government risk pool approved by the state of Washington is a substitute form of coverage acceptable to the COUNTY.

2. Other Insurance Requirements:

- a. Any failure to comply with reporting provisions of the policies shall not affect coverage provided to the COUNTY, its officers, officials, employees, agents or volunteers.
- The CONSULTANT shall include all subcontractors as insureds under its policy or shall furnish separate certificates and endorsements for each subcontractor.
 All coverage for subcontractors shall be subject to all of the requirements stated herein.
- c. The CONSULTANT shall maintain all required policies in force from the time services commence until services are completed. Where Professional Legal Liability coverage is written on a claims made form, the CONSULTANT must provide evidence of the purchase of an extended reporting period or "tail" coverage for a three-year period after project completion, or otherwise maintain the coverage for the three-year period. Certificates, policies, and endorsements expiring before completion of services shall be promptly replaced.
- d. CONSULTANT agrees to waive rights of recovery against COUNTY regardless of the applicability of any insurance proceeds, and to require all indemnifying parties to do likewise.

Contract #: Click here to enter text. Effective Date: Click here to enter text.

e. All insurance coverage maintained or procured by CONSULTANT or required of others by CONSULTANT pursuant to this Contract shall be endorsed to delete the subrogation condition as to COUNTY or must specifically allow the named insured to waive subrogation prior to a loss.

- f. All coverage types and limits required are subject to approval, modification and additional requirements by the COUNTY. CONSULTANT shall not make any reductions in the scope or limits of coverage that may affect COUNTY'S protection without COUNTY'S prior written consent. The COUNTY reserves the right at any time during the term of the Contract to change the amounts and types of insurance required by giving the CONSULTANT ninety days advance written notice of such change. If such change results in substantial additional cost to the CONSULTANT, the COUNTY and the CONSULTANT may renegotiate CONSULTANT'S compensation.
- g. Written notice of cancellation or change shall reference the project name and contract number and shall be mailed to the COUNTY at the following address:

Attn: Risk Analyst Human Resources 3000 Pacific Ave SE Olympia, Washington 98501

- h. The parties acknowledge that all insurance coverage required to be provided by CONSULTANT or indemnifying party shall apply first and on a primary non-contributing basis in relation to any other insurance or self-insurance available to COUNTY.
- i. CONSULTANT agrees not to self-insure or to use any self-insured retentions on any portion of the insurance required herein without the express agreement of the COUNTY and further agrees that it will not allow any indemnifying party to self-insure its obligations to COUNTY. If CONSULTANT'S existing coverage includes a self-insured retention, the self-insured retention must be declared to the COUNTY. The COUNTY may review options with the CONSULTANT, which may include reduction or elimination of the self-insured retention, substitution of other coverage, or other solutions.
- j. The limits of insurance above shall be minimum requirements. The insurance limits are not intended to be an indication of exposure nor are they limitations on indemnification. Should the CONSULTANT or a subcontractor in any tier maintain insurance with limits of liability that exceed the required limits or coverage that is broader than as outlined above, those higher limits and broader coverage shall be deemed to apply for the benefit of any person or organization included as an additional insured, and those limits shall become the required minimum limits of insurance of this Contract.
- 3. Verification of Coverage and Acceptability of Insurers:

- a. The CONSULTANT shall place insurance with insurers licensed to do business in the state of Washington and having A.M. Best Company ratings of no less than A-, with the exception that excess and umbrella coverage used to meet the requirements for limits of liability or gaps in coverage need not be placed with insurers or re-insurers licensed in the state of Washington.
- b. Proof of compliance with these insurance requirements, consisting of endorsements and certificates of insurance, shall be delivered to COUNTY prior to the execution of this Contract. If such proof of insurance is not delivered as required, or if such insurance is canceled at any time and no replacement coverage is provided, the COUNTY may, in its sole discretion, obtain any insurance it deems necessary to protect its interests. Any premium so paid by COUNTY shall be charged to and promptly paid by CONSULTANT or deducted from sums due CONSULTANT.
- c. CONSULTANT shall maintain the required coverage during the entire term of this Contract. Coverage for activities under the Contract shall not be affected if the Contract is canceled or terminated for any reason.
- d. The CONSULTANT or its broker shall provide a copy of any and all insurance policies specified in this Contract upon request of the Thurston County Risk Management Division.

10. TERMINATION

a. The COUNTY may terminate this Contract for convenience in whole or in part whenever the COUNTY, in its sole discretion, determines that such termination is in the best interests of the COUNTY. The COUNTY may terminate this Contract upon giving ten calendar days written notice by Certified Mail to the CONSULTANT. In that event, the COUNTY shall pay the CONSULTANT for all costs incurred by the CONSULTANT in performing the Contract up to the termination date specified in the notice. Payment shall be made in accordance with Section 5 of this Contract.

b. In the event that funding for this project is withdrawn, reduced or limited in any way after the effective date of this Contract and prior to normal completion, the COUNTY may elect to suspend or terminate this Contract, in whole or in part, as a termination for convenience with a ten calendar day notice to CONSULTANT, to the extent possible, subject to renegotiation at the COUNTY'S discretion under those new funding limitations and conditions. Termination or suspension under this paragraph shall be effective upon the date specified in the written notice of termination or suspension sent by the COUNTY to the CONSULTANT. After the effective date, no charges incurred under this Contract are allowable.

Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, funding under this Contract beyond the current appropriation year is conditional upon the appropriation by the Board of County Commissioners of sufficient funds to support the work described in this Contract. Should such an appropriation not be approved, this Contract shall terminate at the close of the current appropriation year, and the COUNTY shall not be obligated for the CONSULTANT'S performance hereunder or by any provision of this Contract after the date of termination.

c. If the CONSULTANT breaches any of its obligations hereunder and fails to cure the breach within ten calendar days of written notice to do so by the COUNTY, the COUNTY may terminate this Contract, in which case the COUNTY shall pay the CONSULTANT only for the costs of services accepted by the COUNTY, in accordance with Section 5 of this Contract. Upon such termination, the COUNTY, at its discretion, may obtain performance of the work elsewhere, and the CONSULTANT shall bear all costs and expenses incurred by the COUNTY in completing the work and all damage sustained by the COUNTY by reason of the CONSULTANT'S breach. If, subsequent to termination, it is determined for any reason that (1) the CONSULTANT was not in default, or (2) the CONSULTANT'S failure to perform was not its fault or its subcontractor's fault or negligence, the termination shall be deemed to be a termination for convenience.

11. ASSIGNMENT, DELEGATION, AND SUBCONTRACTING

- a. The CONSULTANT shall perform the terms of the Contract using only its bona fide employees or agents who have the qualifications to perform under this Contract. The obligations and duties of the CONSULTANT under this Contract shall not be assigned, delegated, or subcontracted to any other person or firm without the prior express written consent of the COUNTY. Any work or services assigned or subcontracted for hereunder shall be subject to each provision of this Contract.
- b. The CONSULTANT warrants that it has not paid nor has it agreed to pay any company, person, partnership, or firm, other than a bona fide employee working exclusively for the CONSULTANT, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift, or other consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of this Contract.

12. NON-WAIVER OF RIGHTS

The parties agree that the excuse or forgiveness of performance, or waiver of any provision(s) of this Contract does not constitute a waiver of such provision(s) or future performance or prejudice the right of the waiving party to enforce any of the provisions of this Contract at a later time.

13. INDEPENDENT CONSULTANT

- a. The CONSULTANT'S services shall be furnished by the CONSULTANT as an Independent Contractor and not as an agent, employee or servant of the COUNTY. The CONSULTANT specifically has the right to direct and control CONSULTANT'S own activities in providing the agreed services in accordance with the specifications set out in this Contract.
- b. The CONSULTANT acknowledges that the entire compensation for this Contract is set forth in Section 5 of this Contract, and the CONSULTANT is not entitled to any COUNTY benefits, including, but not limited to: vacation pay, holiday pay, sick leave pay, medical, dental, or other insurance benefits, fringe benefits, or any other rights or privileges afforded to Thurston County employees.
- c. The CONSULTANT shall have and maintain complete responsibility and control over all of its subcontractors, employees, agents, and representatives. No subcontractor, employee, agent or representative of the CONSULTANT shall be or deem to be or act or purport to act as an employee, agent or representative of the COUNTY.

d. The CONSULTANT shall assume full responsibility for all payroll taxes, use, sales, income or other form of taxes, fees, licenses, excises, or payments required by any city, county, federal or state legislation which is now or may during the term of this Contract be enacted as to all persons employed by the CONSULTANT and as to all duties, activities and requirements by the CONSULTANT in performance of this Contract.

e. The CONSULTANT agrees to immediately remove any of its employees, representatives or agents from assignment to perform services under this Contract upon receipt of a written request to do so from the COUNTY'S Contract representative or designee.

14. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

The CONSULTANT shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws, rules and regulations in performing this Contract, as now existing or hereafter adopted or amended.

15. INSPECTION OF BOOKS AND RECORDS AND RETENTION

The COUNTY or its authorized representatives may, at reasonable times, inspect and audit the books and records of the CONSULTANT relating to the performance of this Contract. This includes work of CONSULTANT, any subcontractor or any other person or entity that performed connected or related work under this Contract. Such inspection and audit shall occur in Thurston County, Washington, or other reasonable locations that the COUNTY selects. The CONSULTANT shall supply or permit the COUNTY to copy such books and records. The CONSULTANT shall ensure that inspection, audit and copying rights of the COUNTY is a condition of any subcontract, agreement or other arrangement under which any other persons or entity may perform work under this Contract. The CONSULTANT shall keep all books and records required by this Contract for six (6) years after termination or expiration of this Contract. If any litigation, claim, or audit is commenced, the records and accounts along with supporting documentation shall be retained until all litigation, claim, or audit finding has been resolved even though such litigation, claim, or audit continues past the six-year retention period.

16. NONDISCRIMINATION

The CONSULTANT, its assignees, delegatees or subcontractors shall not discriminate against any person in the performance of any of its obligations hereunder on the basis of race, color, creed, ethnicity, religion, national origin, citizen or immigration status, age, sex, marital status, veteran status, sexual orientation or the presence of any disability. Implementation of this provision shall be consistent with RCW 49.60.400.

17. OWNERSHIP OF MATERIALS/WORK PRODUCED

a. Material produced in the performance of the work under this Contract shall be "works made for hire" as defined by the U.S. Copyright Act of 1976, as amended, and shall be owned by the COUNTY. This material includes, but is not limited to, data, books, computer programs, plans, specifications, documents, films, pamphlets, reports, drawings, all forms of electronic media, sound reproductions, studies, surveys, tapes, and training materials. Ownership includes the right to copyright, patent, register, and the ability to transfer these rights. Material which the CONSULTANT uses to perform this Contract but is not created for or paid for by the COUNTY is owned by the CONSULTANT and is not "work made for hire"; however, the COUNTY shall have a perpetual license to use this material for COUNTY internal purposes at

no charge to the COUNTY, provided that such license shall be limited to the extent which the CONSULTANT has a right to grant such a license.

b. An electronic copy of all or a portion of material produced shall be submitted to the COUNTY upon request or at the end of the job using the software or program and version specified by the COUNTY. Should a construction project result from the work of the CONSULTANT, the record drawings from the CONSULTANT shall be transposed onto the electronic design drawings and submitted to the COUNTY.

18. **DISPUTES**

Differences between the CONSULTANT and the COUNTY, arising under and by virtue of this Contract, shall be brought to the attention of the COUNTY at the earliest possible time in order that such matters may be settled or other appropriate action promptly taken. Any dispute relating to the quality or acceptability of performance or compensation due the CONSULTANT shall be decided by the COUNTY'S Contract representative or designee. All rulings, orders, instructions and decisions of the COUNTY'S Contract representative shall be final and conclusive, subject to the CONSULTANT'S right to seek judicial relief pursuant to Section 20.

19. CONFIDENTIALITY

The CONSULTANT, its employees, agents, and subcontractors and their employees, shall maintain the confidentiality of all information provided by the COUNTY or acquired by the COUNTY in performance of this Contract, except upon the prior written consent of the COUNTY or an order entered by a court of competent jurisdiction. The CONSULTANT shall promptly give the COUNTY written notice of any judicial proceeding seeking disclosure of such information.

20. CHOICE OF LAW, JURISDICTION AND VENUE

- a. This Contract has been and shall be construed as having been made and delivered within the state of Washington, and it is agreed by each party hereto that this Contract shall be governed by the laws of the state of Washington, both as to its interpretation and performance.
- b. Any action at law, suit in equity, or judicial proceeding arising out of this Contract shall be instituted and maintained only in any of the courts of competent jurisdiction in Thurston County, Washington.

21. SEVERABILITY

- a. If a court of competent jurisdiction holds any part, term or provision of this Contract to be illegal, or invalid in whole or in part, the validity of the remaining provisions shall not be affected, and the parties' rights and obligations shall be construed and enforced as if the Contract did not contain the particular provision held to be invalid.
- b. If any provision of this Contract is in direct conflict with any statutory provision of the state of Washington, that provision which may conflict shall be deemed inoperative and null and void insofar as it may conflict and shall be deemed modified to conform to such statutory provision.

c. Should the COUNTY determine that the severed portions substantially alter this Contract so that the original intent and purpose of this Contract no longer exists, the COUNTY may, in its sole discretion, terminate this Contract.

22. ENTIRE CONTRACT

This Contract consists of the General Terms and Conditions, all exhibits and attachments incorporated herein by reference, requests for proposal or qualifications and any addenda thereto, and the CONSULTANT'S response.

The parties agree that this Contract is the complete expression of its terms and conditions. Any oral or written representations or understandings not incorporated in this Contract are specifically excluded.

23. NOTICES

Any notices shall be effective if personally served upon the other party or if mailed by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, to the addresses set out in Section 4. Notice shall be deemed to be given three days following the date of mailing or immediately if personally served.

24. SURVIVABILITY

The terms and conditions contained in this Contract which, by their sense and context, are intended to survive the completion, expiration or termination of this Contract shall survive. Surviving terms include but are not limited to: Hold Harmless and Indemnification, Third Party Claims Handling, Termination, Inspection of Books and Records and Retention, Ownership of Materials/Work Produced, Disputes, Choice of Law, Jurisdiction and Venue, Confidentiality, and Severability.

Contract #: Click here to enter text. Effective Date: Click here to enter text.

The parties hereto acknowledge that the waiver of immunity set out in subsection 7.b. was mutually negotiated and specifically agreed to by the parties herein.

This Contract is executed by the persons signing below who warrant that they have the authority to execute this Contract.

CONSULTANT:	For the BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS Thurston County, Washington
Firm:	Ву:
By:	Title:
Signature:(Authorized Representative)	Department/Office:
Title:	Date:
Address:	
Date:	

APPROVED AS TO FORM

JOHN TUNHEIM

Contract #: Click here to enter text.

Effective Date: Click here to enter text.

EXHIBIT A

ON-CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES CONTRACT THURSTON COUNTY/CONSULTANT NAME

SCOPE OF SERVICES

1. The services to be performed by the CONSULTANT under this Contract, which are described in Section 2 of the Contract (SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE CONSULTANT), are set forth as follows:

The County will authorize services through issuance of individual task orders that will define in detail the scope of work, schedule, fee structure, and budget for the work as agreed to between the County and the Consultant. The Consultant shall be responsible for performing all work as described in the task orders issued under this Contract, and all individuals and entities performing the work shall have the appropriate licenses, certifications, accreditations, and/or credentials that demonstrate competency for that work. The need for a professional engineer's stamp shall be as specified in the individual task order.

2. The services to be performed by the COUNTY under this Contract, which are described in Section 3 of the Contract (SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE COUNTY) are set forth as follows (if applicable):

The County will provide available information, coordination, and communication as necessary for the execution of each task order issued under this Contract.

EXHIBIT B

ON CALL ENGINEERING AND PROFESSIONAL CONSULTING SERVICES CONTRACT THURSTON COUNTY/CONSULTANT NAME

COMPENSATION

The CONSULTANT'S compensation under this Contract, which is described in Section 5 of the Contract (COMPENSATION), is set forth as follows:

- a. The maximum total amount payable by the COUNTY to the CONSULTANT under this Contract shall not exceed \$
- b. The COUNTY will authorize services through issuance of individual task orders that will define in detail the scope of work, schedule, fee structure, and budget for the work as agreed to between the COUNTY and the CONSULTANT.
- c. Attached is the CONSULTANT'S accepted labor and reimbursement rates that will be used for the basis of the fee structure and budget for each task order.